Mr D Williams

Forward Planning Manager

Planning Services

Town Hall

St Nicholas Street

Scarborough

YO11 2HG

29th November 2005

Dear Mr Williams

Consultation on draft Affordable Housing SPD.

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the draft Affordable Housing SPD. We have submitted comments on the issues and options of the Core Strategy and Housing DPD on the comments form but would like to make the following comments regarding the draft Affordable SPD.

In the first instance we would point out that we think it is important that the detail of any affordable housing policy (i.e. thresholds, percentage requirements, and type and tenure mix) is contained in either the Core Strategy or a Housing DPD. This will then enable sufficient scrutiny to take place in front of an independent Inspector. We do not consider it is appropriate to include such detail in a supplementary document, which will not undergo such scrutiny. We welcome the reference to this in the draft SPD and the fact that the SPD, as drafted, is supplementary to existing policies and will only be changed once the Core Strategy or Housing DPD are adopted (paragraph 1.6).

In the interim, we object to the use of lowered thresholds, although we recognise that national guidance PPS3 is due to be published in draft for consultation, which may include information regarding lower thresholds for affordable housing provision. We would caution against the reference in the SPD at paragraph 3.1 to the Planning for Mixed Communities document and the lower thresholds. 

We would point out that determining the percentage requirements of affordable housing needed should not be based on the number of identified affordable homes required per annum as a percentage of the overall annual housing provision. This is a crude and unsophisticated approach to take that does not take into account commercial realities, and the fact that the overall housing provision may be lower than forecast population and economic growth. Take for example Harrogate, whose identified annual affordable housing need is nearly double their overall annual housing provision.   

There are regular references to the findings of the Housing Needs Survey (HNS), throughout the SPD, although there is no information regarding any formal updates. The SPD recognises that since 2002 house prices have doubled, but does not mention that household earnings will also have increased for example. Information in the HNS on maximum prices likely to be affordable will be now out of date – in terms of house prices, salaries, and mortgage lender ratios. Paragraph 2.3.2 refers to the continuous monitoring of average house prices and average weekly earnings, but it is not clear how this will then be used in the updating of the HNS. 

We believe the HNS should be updated, or at least reference to when the HNS will be updated should be included in the SPD. Reference could also be made to the latest Joseph Rowntree Foundation Affordability Ratio information, which, for the 2004 update (published October 2005) reveals that the Scarborough has a house price to income ratio of 4.48, with average annual household earnings of £29,033 and average house prices of £130,120.

Furthermore, we would point out that Scarborough has the highest percentage of empty homes in the Region, at 7.64% (www.emptyhomes.com), which is considerably higher than the Regional average of 3.81%. Scarborough should be seeking to make better use of the existing stock, and bring vacant housing back into use, rather than considering alternative affordable housing policy of increasing the affordable housing requirement and lowering thresholds. Reference to the percentage of empty homes in the Borough, and plans to tackle this in the context of increasing the supply of affordable homes, should be included within the SPD.

For the Council’s information, unless already realised, the calculation on Page 13 of the document regarding the example of the total cost to a RSL based on the transfer price per unit appears to be incorrect. 2 two-bedroom houses would need to be transferred to an RSL at a price of £84,000 i.e. 2 times £42,000 (not £96,000 – 2 times £48,000 as stated). Despite the fact that the information in Table 1 of transfer prices is said to be illustrative, we have major concerns that the transfer prices stated as even a starting point in negotiations, are too low. Transfer prices need to reflect up to date construction costs and rising labour costs. We would be happy to liaise with the Council and the house building industry on this matter, in order to establish more realistic figures. 

In summary, whilst we do not object to the SPD continuing to be in alignment with current Local Plan policy, our concerns relate to the potential change of this SPD, prior to the adoption of the Core Strategy, to lower thresholds and increase percentage requirements, without sufficient scrutiny of a policy by an independent inspector, and based on emerging and draft national guidance.

Thank you again for inviting the HBF to comment on the Draft SPD. We trust you will take our comments into consideration and look forward to receiving further updates of this document and other LDF documents in due course.

Yours sincerely

Gen Berridge

Assistant Regional Planner – Northern Region

Home Builders Federation
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